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What Goes On
Monday, December 2
8 p.m. City Council Work-
session, NRP Multifamily 
Development Proposal, Capi-
tal Office Park, Municipal 
Building
Wednesday, December 4
7 p.m. City Council Work-
session, Franklin Park at 
Leasing Office, 6220 Spring 
hill Drive

At long last, families living 
in Greenbelt Station (GS) will 
be able to send their children 
to Greenbelt Elementary School 
(GES) and to Eleanor Roos-
evelt High School (ERHS). The 
Prince George’s County Board 
of Education (BOE) voted, at its 
November 21 meeting, to adjust 
boundaries in order to make the 
change. Currently, GS elementary 
students attend Berwyn Heights 
Elementary and high school 
students attend Parkdale High 
School. According to Raven Hill, 
a communications officer with 
the Office of Communications for 
Prince George’s County Public 
Schools, affected families will re-
ceive notification of the approved 
change and details regarding 
implementation via postal mail 
in early December. In the after-

BOE Unanimous: Greenbelt
Station to Greenbelt Schools

by Gary Childs

math of the unanimous (with one 
abstention) decision, Greenbelt 
Mayor Colin Byrd said that this 
decision was “long overdue for 
the great people of Greenbelt Sta-
tion,” and that he was “overjoyed 
we’ve got this resolution now.”

A Long Wait
The Greenbelt City Council 

along with the residents of GS 
have long been asking the BOE 
to realign districts so that GS 
residents could send their chil-
dren to Greenbelt schools. From 
the beginning, as GS was devel-
oped and homes purchased, the 
residents and council understood 
that school-aged children in these 
families should have been permit-
ted to attend GES and ERHS. 
According to a June 20, 2019 ar-

Este artículo está disponible 
en español en nuestra página 
web www.greenbeltnewsreview.
com.

So far, in 2019, Help-By-
Phone has fed 40,000 people in 
Prince George’s County. The lo-
cal charity also provides winter 
coats, scarves and gloves for six 
Title One schools, and adminis-
ters the Safe Haven shelter pro-
gram for homeless men, which 
moves from church to church 
in the winter months, as well as 
other programs.

Unfortunately, Help-By-Phone 
is facing a financial crisis due to 
a drop in donations. If the trend 
does not change, the charity is 
facing dissolution in 2020. The 
Board of Directors said that the 
charity must secure $60,000 by 
the end of March 2020 to cover 
six months of administrative and 

food costs to continue to operate 
until the end of September 2020 
and then have another $60,000 
to continue its operation. At this 
budget level, a few of the food 
items normally distributed will 
be cut, but what is provided will 
remain nutritionally sound. The 
pantry that serves Greenbelt is 
located at Berwyn Presbyterian 
Church.

Help-By-Phone was founded 
in 1968 by a group of churches 
that wanted to do something 
about hunger in Prince George’s 
County. The first year, the charity 
served 1,700 people. By 2010, 
at the height of the recession, 
it served 52,000 people in one 
year. The organization, led by 
Lois Jones, coordinates the ef-
forts of around 80 churches and 
organizations. It supports eight 
food pantries located throughout 

County Food Pantry Faces
Funding Crisis, Dissolution

by Melissa Sites

the county. 
 “Help-By-Phone has been 

feeding the hungry in Prince 

Co-chairs Jamie Krauk and 
Rick Ransom from the Commu-
nity Relations Advisory Board 
(CRAB) presented two reports 
concerning police and commu-
nity relations and a petition to 
end Greenbelt participation in 
the federal 1033 Program at a 
worksession of the Greenbelt City 
Council on November 13.  Both 
issues were placed before CRAB 
for study by council, the former 
on July 11, 2016, and the latter 
on October 9, 2017.  

The intent for the police/com-
munity report was to establish di-
alogue in light of recent national 

demonstrations regarding police 
incidents and the Dallas sniper at-
tack on police officers, according 
to the report.  CRAB convened 
four forums in 2016 and 2017, 
one of which was focused on 
youth, in order to make a start of 
a communitywide conversation. 
The Greenbelt Police Department, 
as well as University of Maryland 
faculty Dr. Kris Marsh and Dr. 
Rashawn Ray, and the Greenbelt 
Racial Equity Alliance (GREA), 
lent their input and facilitation 
skills to the effort. 

CRAB made the following 
recommendations: to have an 

CRAB Meets with City Council
On Police/Community Matters

by Matthew Arbach
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annual police/community forum, 
along with one specifically for 
high school students; establish a 
requirement for the police depart-
ment to publicize their efforts in 
the areas of implicit bias training, 
the deaf community and police 
complaint procedure; to establish 
a standing citizen-member review 
board to consider police concerns 
and complaints, including positive 
activities on the Police Blotter, 
and, convening regular meetings 
between council and a police 
representative on current activities 

From left, thyssenkrupp Elevator Company Branch Manager Justin Harmon, Office Manager Kellie 
Colliflower, Librarian Carrie Gardner, Account Manager Leslie Durakis and Service Supervisor Jeff 
Anderson pose outside Springhill Lake Elementary School with the donated books. See story on page 7.

Pear trees in their autumn garb along Hanover Parkway

Work continues on the lake dam. See story on page 8.
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Letters to the Editor

Old Greenbelt Theatre
129 Centerway
301-329-2034

www.greenbelttheatre.org
Members Always $6.50!

Members' Kids Free!
Adults $9, Kids $6,  
Senior/Student $8

All shows before 5 PM: 
Adults $7, Kids $5

OC = Open Captions
CC = Closed Captions

DVS = Descriptive Video Service

Movies since 1938

SHOWTIMES: 
Nov. 29th - Dec. 5th 

The Auditorium 
MARRIAGE STORY (R)(CC)

(DVS)(2019)(137 mins) 
Fri. 2:30, 5:30, 8:30 PM 
Sat. 2:30, 5:30, 8:30 PM 

Sun. 2:30(OC), 5:30,  
8:30 PM 

Mon. 5:30, 8:30 PM 
Tues. 5:30, 8:30 PM 

Wed. 2:30, 5:30, 8:30 PM 
Thurs. 5:30, 8:30 PM 

Monday Matinee 
RED RIVER 

(NR)(1948)(133 mins)
 Mon. 1:00 PM - FREE! 

The Pop-Up 
THE LIGHTHOUSE (R)(CC)

(DVS)(2019)(110 mins) 
Fri. 2:00, 8:00 PM 

Sat. 5:00 PM 
Sun. 2:00(OC), 8:00 PM 

Mon. 5:00 PM 
Tues. 8:00 PM 

Wed. 2:00, 5:00 PM 
Thurs. 8:00 PM 

JOJO RABBIT (PG-13)(DVS)
(CC)(2019)(108 mins) 

Fri. 5:00 PM 
Sat. 2:00, 8:00 PM 

Sun. 5:00 PM 
Mon. 8:00 PM 
Tues. 5:00 PM 
Wed. 8:00 PM 

Thurs. 5:00 PM

Se Habla Español
Vaya a nuestra página web 
greenbeltnewsreview.com  

para ver artículos en español.

See our website,  
greenbeltnewsreview.com,  
for articles in Spanish.

  

Greenbelt Community Center at 15 Crescent Rd.
OFFICE HOURS: Monday 2 - 4 p.m., Tuesday 2 - 4, 6 -10 p.m.

15 Crescent Road, Suite 100, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-1887
Phone: 301-474-4131; Fax: 301-965-8247

editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com (stories, letters, photos)
ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com (ads)

business@greenbeltnewsreview.com (billing)
website:  www.greenbeltnewsreview.com

Community Calendar:  www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/calendar

CIRCULATION   Circulation Coordinator:  Karen Yoho circ@greenbeltnewsreview.com
Greenbelt East: Contact Condominium Homeowner's Association
Circulation and Distribution information also available at:
	 www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/contact-us/distribution/

Published weekly since 1937 by the Greenbelt Cooperative Publishing Association, Inc

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Cathie Meetre, president; Diane Oberg, vice president; Deanna Dawson, secretary; Ray 
Zammuto, treasurer; Tom Jones, Pat Scully and Sylvia Lewis.

DEADLINES: Letters, Articles and Classified Ads - 8 p.m. Tuesday. Display Ads 4 p.m. 
Monday, 8 p.m. Tuesday if camera ready. Materials for publication may be mailed to 
address above, deposited in our box in the Co-op grocery store (by 7 p.m. Tuesday) or 
brought to our office in the Community Center, 15 Crescent Road, during office hours. 
Mail subscriptions—$50/year. 

STAFF
Matt Arbach, Mary Ann Baker, Peggy Barrett, Ann Bauman, Kathryn Beard, Judy 
Bell, Judi Bordeaux, Melinda Brady, Jessi Britton, Rick Coleman, Jill Connor, Bill 
Cornett, Cynthia Cummings, Peter Curtis, Deanna Dawson, Justine Desmarais, Leigh 
Ellis, Angie Evans, Ana Fernandez-Napp, Kathleen Gallagher, Anne Gardner, Jon 
Gardner, James Giese, Bernadette Gormally, Jim Gray, Carol Griffith, Mary Halford, 
Amy Hansen, Peggy Higgins, Donna Hoffmeister, Larry Hull, Ginny Jones, Jeff 
Jones, Tom Jones, Suzette Joyner, Jennifer Moser Jurling, Lesley Kash, Elisabeth  
Kevorkian, Sun Kim, Sue Krofchik, Sandra Lange, Sylvia Lewis, Jim Link, Marcie 
Lissauer, Chris Logan, Linda Lucas, Marc Manheimer, Joan Marionni, Kathleen  
McFarland, Cathie Meetre, Jessica Michaca Silva, Mary Moien, Elaine Nakash,  
Carolina Napp-Avelli, Patricia Novinski, Diane Oberg, Marylee Platt, Julie Rapp,  
Peter Reppert, Maya Robinson, Sandy Rodgers, JoEllen Sarff, Pat Scully, Carl Seely, 
Melissa Sites, Lola Skolnik, Helen Sydavar, Nancy Tolzman, Joanne Tucker, Jean 
Turkiewicz, Alan Turnbull, Jamie Voytsekhovska, Cameron Weekes, Lynn White, Janice 
Wolf, Karen Yoho, Ray Zammuto, Stan Zirkin and Dea Zugby.

News Review
Greenbelt
AN INDEPENDENT NEWSPAPER

Alfred M. Skolnik, President, 1959-1977

Elaine Skolnik, President, 1977-1985 

Mary Lou Williamson, Editor Emerita

Gary Childs, Editor

University of Maryland Reporters
University of Maryland students in journalism are writing for 

the News Review. They are: India Afriyie, Margaret Attridge, David 
Blumberg, Aneurin Canham-Clyne, Sara Chernikoff, Kaitlyn Cupelli, 
Ben Curtis, Clara Longo de Freitas, Laura Franklin, Kayla Kozak, 
Kaitlyn Levinson, Elena Macias, Sean McGoey, Fatemeh Paryavi, 
Callie Tansill-Suddath, Grace Kathleen Todd and Ivan Torres.

Kindness in Action
RUAK (Random Unselfish 

Acts of Kindness) will be com-
pleting its third circuit of clean-
ing each street in Greenbelt (ex-
cept for Greenbelt Road and 
parts of Hanover Parkway for 
safety reasons) as part of its 
Green City, Clean City Initiative. 
RUAK would like to share the 
following stories of kindness that 
have occurred over the past seven 
months.

– While cleaning Hanover 
Parkway in the Greenbriar area, 
I suddenly looked up to see an 
Eleanor Roosevelt High School 
student coming towards me pick-
ing up trash along the way;

– While cleaning Springhill 
Drive this past Saturday, an el-
ementary school age child came 
up to me and handed me hand 
warmers;

– While cleaning Schrom Hills 
Park a number of teenagers play-
ing basketball abruptly stopped 
playing after one of the players 
shouted “there’s the HUG guy.” 
The courts emptied with about 
15 joining in to make Greenbelt 
sparkle.

These are but a few signs that 
makes RUAK hopeful for a posi-
tive, kind future.

Please share your stories of 
being the recipient of an act 
of  kindness with RUAK at 
spreadruak@gmail.com. Save 
the date March 29, 2020 for the 
next HUG (Help Unite Greenbelt) 
Walk.

Robert Goldberg-Strassler
RUAK 

Writers Not in Show
I am very disappointed to 

learn that the Greenbelt Writers 
group will not be represented at 
the Festival of Lights arts and 
craft show. I have always looked 
forward to visiting this table, as 
one does not often hear about 
this group. Its presence at the 
show over the years has quietly 
drawn the attention of aspiring 
poets and writers. It was because 
of the encouragement of this 
group that my husband published 
his memoir which it otherwise 

never would have occurred to 
him to do so. The Writers Group 
has long been an asset to Green-
belt. The jurors missed their mark 
this time.

Alice Murray

Conduct Issue
At Youth Center

I went in there on October 
29 at 8:04 in the evening. Upon 
entering, I was disappointed to 
hear a male standing at the front 
counter shouting profane lan-
guage. He was speaking to two 
males staffing the counter who 
did not seem to mind his behav-
ior. Why was this happening? 
There were younger children 
there who should not be exposed 
to this sort of behavior. Who was 
in charge of the facility? Why 
did no one ask this young man to 
leave or quiet down?

I think the Youth Center 
should have a code of conduct 
that will be enforced by staff.

Rick Baravechia

On Screen

Marriage Story (Auditorium) 
Marriage Story is Academy Award-nominated filmmaker Noah 

Baumbach’s incisive and compassionate look at a marriage breaking 
up and a family staying together. The film stars Scarlett Johansson 
and Adam Driver; Laura Dern, Alan Alda and Ray Liotta co-star. 
Peter Bradshaw of The Guardian gives the film a big thumbs-up: 
“Opinions may divide about Charlie and Nicole’s central rage-filled 
confrontation, and this does feel theatrical, but in such a lucid and 
intelligent way. Johansson has never been smarter or more charis-
matic than in this film, and Driver’s great Easter Island statue face 
was never more alluring. Run, don’t walk, to any cinema showing 
this.” 

Rated R. Running time: 137 minutes

The Lighthouse (Pop-up) 
From Robert Eggers, the visionary filmmaker behind modern 

horror masterpiece The Witch, comes this hypnotic and hallucina-
tory tale of two lighthouse keepers on a remote and mysterious 
New England island in the 1890s. Filmed in black-and-white. Star-
ring Robert Pattinson and Willem Dafoe. “The Lighthouse works 
because of the strength of the actors’ performances, the power of 
their interaction, and the aura of incipient dread that saturates ev-
erything,” writes James Berardinelli in ReelViews. 

Rated R. Running time: 110 minutes

JoJo Rabbit continues
- Sandy Rodgers

Klein Briefs: Racism,
Climate and Palestine

Join internationally known au-
thor, social activist and filmmaker 
Naomi Klein for a web briefing 
on the connection between Pales-
tinian liberation, white supremacy 
and climate justice. This talk is 
sponsored by Jewish Voice for 
Peace. 

At the conclusion of Klein’s 
talk on Zoom, those present are 
invited to engage in conversation 
about the issues addressed. The 
event will be held on Thursday, 
December 5 from 8 to 9:30 p.m. 
in Room 114 at the Community 
Center. 

The event is co-hosted by 
Greenbelt Climate Action Net-
work and the Prince George’s 
Peace and Justice Coalition, and 
is open to the public. 

mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:business@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/calendar
mailto:circ@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/contact-us/distribution/
mailto:spreadruak@gmail.com
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Community Events

More Community Events 
are located throughout 

the paper.

The
PHANTOM
TOLLBOOTH
BY SUSAN NANUS     
BASED ON THE BOOK BY 
NORTON JUSTER

NOV 29–DEC 15
FRIDAYS 8 PM
SATURDAYS & SUNDAYS 2 PM

TICKETS/INFO 
GREENBELTARTSCENTER.ORG

COMING SOON TO GREENBELT ARTS CENTER
DEC 21-22

THE CHROMATICS
JAN 3-19

QUADRILLE

OPENING THIS WEEK!

Springhill Lake 
Family Activities

Every Sunday afternoon from 
1:30 to 3:30 p.m. through De-
cember 15 there are group games 
and drop-in gym time for fami-
lies at Springhill Lake Recreation 
Center.

ERHS Grad Night
Hams It Up

Just in time for holiday din-
ners, purchase a gift card for 
a delicious Honey Baked Ham 
and the Eleanor Roosevelt High 
School Grad Night Committee 
will receive 20 percent of the 
sale.

Go to the URL below to pur-
chase plastic or electronic gift 
cards, which can be used to shop 
online or in-store at any Honey 
Baked Ham store. With locations 
nationwide, the store’s gift cards 
make wonderful gifts for friends 
and family around the country.

The fundraiser runs from 
now until December 20, cov-
ering the full holiday season. 
For more information, visit  
honeybakedfundraising.com/ 
fundraisers/erhs.

Silent Meditation
Nurtures Peace

A meditation group meets on 
Tuesdays at the Greenbelt Com-
munity Church, United Church 
of Christ from 12:30 to 1:30 p.m. 
This gathering is a time to pray 
for oneself, others and the world 
in silence. It nurtures inner and 
outer peace. It reinforces the one-
ness of all people and creation.

The format for this group is: 
introductions, 30 minutes of si-
lence and then some sharing. All 
are welcome to attend, regardless 
of one’s belief system. For more 
information, contact Patience 
Robbins at patience.robbins@
gmail.com.

Phantom Tollbooth
Opens at GAC Nov 29

Greenbelt Arts Center presents 
The Phantom Tollbooth, opening 
the day after Thanksgiving. In 
this play, the beloved children’s 
fantasy adventure comes to life 
as Milo and faithful watchdog 
Tock travel to the Lands Beyond 
to rescue Princess Sweet Rhyme 
and Princess Pure Reason from 
the Castle-in-the-Air.

The play, which features many 
Greenbelt residents both on- and 
off-stage, will appeal to all ages, 
with its fast action and amusing 
wordplay. Shows run from Friday, 
November 29 to Sunday, Decem-
ber 15, with performances on 
Fridays at 8 p.m. and Saturdays 
and Sundays at 2 p.m.  For tick-
ets and more information, visit 
greenbeltartscenter.org.

At Greenbelt Park
Saturday, December 7, Out-

door Stewardship Volunteer 
Event. Join the Invasive Plant 
Team as they monitor and repel 
the growing threat of invasive 
plants and insects in Greenbelt 
Park. Learn valuable information 
that not only helps the park, but 
can help protect vulnerable spe-
cies in the region. Meet at the 
Park Headquarters at 11 a.m. 
This event lasts until 2 p.m.

Wednesday, December 11, 
Military and Access pass distri-
bution at Joint Base Andrews 
Food Court (near the exchange 
entrance).  Military passes and 
Access passes for veterans with 
disabilities will be distributed 
from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m.

Golden Age Club 
December Schedule

The Greenbelt Golden Age 
Club meets every Wednesday 
at 11 a.m. in the Community 
Center Multipurpose Room. All 
Greenbelt seniors are invited to 
participate in the meetings and 
join the group. As colder weather 
approaches, note that the meeting 
will not be held when schools are 
closed and may start late due to 
weather. 

Programs for December:
December 4 – Business Meet-

ing
December 11 – Another mini-

holiday sale and Paparazzi dis-
play of reasonably priced jew-
elry for the holidays, by member 
Joyce Bailey 

December 18 – Holiday Pot-
luck and Birthday luncheon; 
bring a special dish to share

December 25 – No meeting – 
Merry Christmas

Community Church
Christmas Concert

All are welcome to enjoy a 
Christmas concert at the Green-
belt Community Church, United 
Church of Christ, on Sunday, 
December 8 at 4 p.m., featuring 
traditional, classical and popular 
holiday music and a cookie sale.

The concert will begin with 
classical Christmas music per-
formed by local violinist Rachel 
Alexander, followed by a selec-
tion of solos and duets by singers 
Carol Bellamy, Jim Tilton and 
Ken Littlefield. Then all present 
may join voices for a singalong 
of traditional Christmas hymns.

During intermission, a Christ-
mas-themed bake sale in the so-
cial hall will offer a merry gath-
ering, and many delicious options 
to impress holiday guests without 
the work of baking.

During the second half of the 
show, a favorite local band, The 
Relics, will perform popular con-
temporary Christmas songs to get 
everybody started Rockin’ around 
the Christmas Tree. The whole 
event should, depending on how 
much fun everyone is having, last 
under two hours.

A freewill offering will be 
welcomed, with proceeds to be 
split between two charitable or-
ganizations. Court Appointed 
Special Advocate (CASA)/Prince 
George’s County, Inc. is a vol-
unteer-based organization that 
partners with the juvenile court 
to improve the lives of chil-
dren living in foster care who 
have suffered from abuse and 
neglect. Casa Ruby, run and led 
by transgender women of color, 
is the only LGBTQ bilingual and 
multicultural organization in the 
area providing social services and 
programs catering to the most 
vulnerable.

Community Compost 
Recycles Food Scraps

Learn how to recycle food 
scraps at the hot compost station 
near Springhill Lake Recreation 
Center. Join with neighbors to 
participate in a system that turns 
food scraps and wood chips into 
compost. Keep food scraps from 
creating methane at the landfill. 
Instead, return them to the earth 
to nurture new plants and flow-
ers.

A free 90-minute training ses-
sion will be held on Saturday, 
December 7 from 10 to 11:30 
a.m. at the Springhill Lake Rec-
reation Center. Additional train-
ings will occur in 2020, exact 
dates to be determined.

To participate and sign up 
for training, apply online at 
this address: http://tinyurl.com/ 
GBCapp1.

E m a i l  q u e s t i o n s  t o :  
GreenbeltNeighborhoodCompost 
@gmail.com.

Save Box Tops 
For GES PTA

Save your Box Tops for Edu-
cation to support Greenbelt El-
ementary School. At 10 cents 
each, these little coupons add up, 
bringing hundreds of dollars per 
year to the school.

Find box tops on common 
products like Cheerios, Lucky 
Charms, Cinnamon Toast Crunch, 
Nature Valley, Totino’s, Old El 
Paso, Annie’s snacks, Yoplait, 
Fiber One, Chex, Paper Mate, 
Nestlé Pure Life, Lysol and Boi-
se. Drop those box tops off in the 
box in the school lobby, or at the 
front counter of the Aquatic & 
Fitness Center.

Some product packages now 
say “No more clipping ... Scan 
the receipt” because the box top 
program is transitioning to a mo-
bile app. One can automatically 
get credit for box top items up 
to 14 days after purchase just by 
taking a picture of the grocery re-
ceipt. The mobile app is available 
for download via iPhone or An-
droid phone, and one can set up 
an account to benefit Greenbelt 
Elementary School. Additionally, 
the app offers monthly bonus box 
top credits for featured products. 

Traditional clip-off box tops 
will be phased out over the next 
year or so. Most participating 
brands are allowing double dip-
ping through the end of 2019, so 
clip the traditional box tops and 
also scan the receipt for double 
earnings.

Email receipts coming from 
Target, Walmart, Sam’s Club or 
Instacart containing box top items 
earn credit too; just forward them 
to receipts@boxtops4education.
com.

Greenbelt Elementary School 
is thankful for everyone’s help 
and support of the box top proj-
ect.

Shop on Saturday
At American Legion

Anyone looking for a unique 
gift item may very well find it 
at the American Legion Aux-
iliary’s Craft Fair on Saturday, 
November 30. Over 30 tables 
of mainly handcrafted items for 
gifts, decorations or maybe a 
special treat will be offered. Of 
course there will be jewelry as 
well as scarves, knits, soaps, 
fudge, ornaments, woodcraft, ta-
ble decorations and wreaths. The 
fair will be held in the main hall 
of Greenbelt American Legion 
Post 136 from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. 
Door prizes every 20 minutes and 
a Chinese Auction are featured. 
This year there will be interactive 
tables where you can get your 
nails decorated, choose an item 
and get it personalized on the 
spot or attend a jewelry-making 
exhibit. There is no admission 
charge so come on up, avoid the 
shopping center crowds, browse 
for that perfect gift, have a snack 
and maybe win a door prize.

Toastmasters Meet
The Greenbelt Toastmasters 

Club will meet on Wednesday, 
December 4 at 7:30 p.m. in the 
Social Hall of Greenbelt Commu-
nity Church at Hillside and Cres-
cent Roads.  The group offers 
professionals, students, stay-at-
home parents and retirees a sup-
portive environment to improve 
skills in communications and 
leadership.  For more information 
call 240-542-8625.

Museum to Hold 
Deco the Halls

The Greenbelt Museum an-
nual holiday open house, Deco 
the Halls, will be held on Friday, 
December 6 from 7 to 9 p.m. A 
celebration of Art Deco and vin-
tage holiday decorations, it im-
mediately follows the city’s tree 
lighting ceremony. The historic 
house glimmers and sparkles in 
the festive warmth of holiday 
lights. See the treasured meno-
rah and admire the collection of 
holiday pins and Christmas cards 
in the master bedroom. After 
a quick (free!) tour of the mu-
seum house at 10-B Crescent, pe-
ruse the gift shop, which will be 
freshly stocked with new holiday 
merchandise. For more informa-
tion, visit greenbeltmuseum.org or 
call 301-507-6582.

 The Greenbelt Museum will 
be closed this coming Sunday, 
December 1, so that docents may 
enjoy the Thanksgiving weekend 
with their families. 

A wreath adorns the door of  the 
Museum, 10-B Crescent Road.
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Obituaries

ST. HUGH OF GRENOBLE CATHOLIC CHURCH
135 Crescent Road, Greenbelt, MD  20770

301-474-4322
Mass Schedule:

         Sunday 8:00, 9:30, 11:00 a.m.
         Saturday 9:00 a.m., 5:00 p.m.

  Daily Mass:  7:15 a.m.
Sacrament of Penance:  Saturday 3:30-4:30 p.m.

Pastor:  Rev. Walter J. Tappe

  Mishkan Torah Congregation
10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770

Rabbi Saul Oresky    Cantor Phil Greenfield
An unpretentious, historic, welcoming, liberal,  

egalitarian synagogue that respects tradition and  
becomes your extended family in the 21st century.

Friday evening services 8:00 PM  
Saturday morning services at 9:30 AM.
Children's Education, Adult Education, Socal Action, etc.
For further information call 301 474-4223 www.mishkantorah.org
Conservative and Reconstructionist

 

Trustworthiness is the greatest portal leading unto 
the tranquility and security of the people.  In truth 
the stability of every affair hath depended and 
doth depend upon it. All the domains of power, of 
grandeur and of wealth are illumined by its light.”  

– Bahá’í Writings

Greenbelt Bahá’í Community

1-800-22-UNITE
Greenbelt.Bahai.Info@gmail.com

301-345-2918
www.greenbeltbahais.org

December 1    10 a.m.
"Weary Feet, Rested Souls"

Rev. Rachel Christensen and DARTT Co-Chair Carol Carter Walker, with Worship 
Associate Polly Pettit and the Chalice Dancers

In October, Rev. Rachel Christensen and Carol Carter Walker shared an 8-day 
journey with 46 others. They visited sites in Alabama, Mississippi, and Tennessee to 
meet the people and hear the stories that changed the world in the 1960s Civil Rights 
Movement. They will share their stories of the Living Legacy Pilgrimage. Music of 

the Movement will be featured.

Paint Branch Unitarian Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road, Adelphi

Phone: 301-937-3666           www.pbuuc.org

Welcomes you to our open, nurturing community

1 Hillside Road, Greenbelt

Celebrating the  
300th Anniversary of  

Joy to the World this Advent

 Join Us This Sunday at  
10:15 a.m. for

Let Heaven &  
Nature Sing:   
Hopeful Joy

Greenbelt Community 
Church  
United Church of Christ

Christian Science Church
8300 Adelphi Road,  
Hyattsville, MD

Thy will be done on earth,  
as it is in heaven.    Ps.

Sunday School 10:30 a.m. 
Church Service 10:30 a.m. 
Wednesday meeting 7:30 p.m.

Worship with us at

G r e e n b e l t  B a p t i s t

Biblical
Confessional

Reformed
Gospel Centered

C h u r c h

Sunday School

9:15 am

Worship Service

10:30 am

Evening Service

6:00 pm

«101 Greenhill Rd. Greenbelt MD»
www.greenbeltbaptist.org

301-474-4212
   @GreenbeltBaptist

Catholic 
Community 
of Greenbelt

MASS
Sundays 10 A.M.

Municipal Building

ALL ARE WELCOME.

Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church
40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

Open hearts, Open minds, Open doors

 facebook.com/mowattumc
301-474-9410

Rev. Fay Lundin, Pastor

Worship Service 10 a.m. 
Joy to the World 300 Years!

Members of the Christian Science Church
8300 Adelphi Rd. Hyattsville, 

Invite all to come to the Thanksgiving Service 
Thursday November 28. 
There will be reading of selections from the 

Bible and from Science and Health with key to 
the Scriptures. 
Everyone is welcome. Church building will be 
open at 10 and the service will begin at 10:30.

Happy Thanksgiving!
“Give thanks to the Lord, for He is good;
For His lovingkindness is everlasting.”

Psalm 118:29

The Bible Says…   

Sunday Worship Services
Greenbelt Elementary School

10a-11:15a
MCFcc.org

Catherine S. Cawley
Catherine “Kay” S. Cawley, 

96, of Laramie, Wyo., a former 
resident of Greenbelt, died Octo-
ber 27, 2019, at the Villa Health 
and Rehabilitation Center in De-
land, Fla.

Born in Riverton, Wyo., she 
was the daughter of the late Bon-
ta J. and Anna D. Carnall. A 
graduate of Laramie High School, 
she enrolled at the University of 
Wyoming in 1940. Three months 
after the Japanese attack on Pearl 
Harbor, while a sophomore at the 
university, she received a tele-
gram from the War Department 
offering her a position in Wash-
ington, D.C., for “the duration of 
the emergency.” She reported for 
work there in March of 1942 and 
remained with the War Depart-
ment until World War II ended. 
In 1946 she took a new position 
at the U. S. Treasury Department.

Mrs. Cawley continued work-
ing for the federal government in 
positions of increasingly higher 
responsibility at several differ-
ent agencies during the next 30 
years. She also worked briefly 
in the private sector and at the 
University of Maryland in Col-
lege Park. As she progressed dur-
ing the years of her employment 
with the federal government, she 
received both promotions and 
numerous special awards, includ-
ing several for suggestions to 
improve the efficiency of federal 
agency operations. She retired 
from federal service in 1976 as 
the editor of NOAA Week, the 
official newspaper of the National 
Oceanic and Atmospheric Admin-
istration at the U.S. Department 
of Commerce.

 In 1942, Kay and Joseph T. 
Cawley were married in Wash-
ington and moved to Green-
belt shortly thereafter, where 
they lived for nearly 20 years. 
Mrs. Cawley was involved in St. 
Hugh’s church-related activities 
and supported Greenbelt sports 
leagues and community groups. 

The family moved to Wheaton in 
1960 and lived there until they 
moved to North Ft. Myers, Fla., 
in 1982.

 Surviving are a sister, Violet 
Ross, Monument, Colo.; daughter 
Kathleen Taylor, Valrico, Fla.; son 
Joseph Cawley, Mechanicsville, 
Va.; six grandchildren and two 
great-grandchildren. Mrs. Cawley 
was preceded in death by her 
husband of 67 years, Joseph T. 
Cawley, in 2010 and by her sis-
ter, Stella A. Wilson. A memorial 
service was held in DeLand, Fla.

– Joe Cawley, son

Joe Cawley added:
“There are probably a few 

pioneer Greenbelt residents still 
alive who will remember my 
mother. This note may jog their 
memories of the early 1940s.

It is fair to say that the Green-
belt area today would be al-
most unrecognizable to its first 
residents who arrived in the late 
1930s. My first memories, 1947, 
are still vivid – of a small town 
with a population of 8,000 com-
pletely surrounded by farms and 
forest – an environment that 
extended for many miles in all 
directions. 

Unlike the current, frantic 
pace of life now experienced by 
young people, I grew up in a 
Greenbelt that was blessed with 
long, sleepy summers and was 
a dream world for those of us 
lucky enough to live there at that 
time.”

Our condolences to the family 
and friends of early Greenbelt 
resident Kay Cawley. Recruited 
by the federal government dur-
ing World War II, and moving 
into Greenbelt in 1942, she had 
a long career at various federal 
agencies as well as the Univer-
sity of Maryland.  She was very 
active at St. Hugh’s and in the 
children’s sports leagues as her 
children, Kathleen and Joseph, 
grew up here.

Our condolences to friends 
and family of Peter Hawley Wal-
pole who died on November 5. 

Share your accomplishments, 
milestones and news in the Our 
Neighbors column. Send details 
of your news items to editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com.

Peter Hawley Walpole, of 
Greenbelt, died suddenly on No-
vember 5, 2019, at the age of 72.  
Peter was born in Carlisle, Pa., 
to Norman and Evelyn (Haw-
ley). He grew up in Montgomery 
County, Md., attended Albert Ein-
stein High School and graduated 
from the University of Chicago.

As an electronics engineer 
with a space physics group at 
the University of Chicago, Peter 
worked on Pioneer 10 (first mis-
sion to Jupiter), Pioneer 11 (stud-
ied the solar wind around Jupi-
ter and Saturn) and Mariner 10 
(fly-by Mercury and Venus.)  In 
1978, Peter moved to Maryland 
where he worked in a similar 
capacity with the space physics 
group at the University of Mary-
land, College Park. He was in-
volved in various projects as the 
lead electronics engineer design-

In Memoriam

Peter Hawley Walpole
by Jacqui Walpole

ing instruments to measure solar 
energy particles on missions such 
as LICA, STEP, ULEIS and SIT.  
He also spent time working at 
Southwest Research Institute. For 
the last 10 years, Peter worked 
on a neutron detector project and 
was largely responsible for the 
design and implementation of its 
data acquisition and management 
system. Peter continued working 
and mentoring at the University 
of Maryland until very recently, 
long after his official retirement. 

Peter was a daily visitor to 
the Greenbelt Library and its 
used bookstore but his claim to 
fame was reading while walking, 
a skill he had practiced since the 
age of 10. He had a passion for 

See WALPOLE, page  7

Peter Hawley Walpole
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City Information & Events
MEETINGS FOR DECEMBER 2-6

Monday, December 2 at 8:00pm COUNCIL  WORK SESSION re: NRP 
Multifamily Development Proposal-Capital Office Park (Detailed 
Site Plan) at Municipal Building, 25 Crescent Road Live on Comcast 
71 and 996, Verizon 21 and Streaming at www.greenbeltmd.gov/mu-
nicipaltv

Tuesday, December 3 at 7:00pm ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON EDU-
CATION at Municipal Building, 25 Crescent Road On the Agenda: 
Planning for Principals’ Meeting (January 22, 2019) and Grants 
Review

Wednesday, December 4 at 7:30am BUSINESS COFFEE at Municipal 
Building, 25 Crescent Road Live on Comcast 71 and 996, Verizon 21 
and Streaming at www.greenbeltmd.gov/municipaltv

Wednesday, December 4  at 7:00pm COUNCIL WORK SESSION w/ 
Franklin Park at Leasing Office, 6220 Springhill Dr.

Wednesday, December 4  at 7:30pm ADVISORY PLANNING BOARD 
at Community Center, 15 Crescent Road, Room 114. On the Agenda: 
Pedestrian and Bicycle Subcommittee Update, Planning Department 
Update, and Discussion of 2020 Meeting Schedule 

This schedule is subject to change.  
For meeting confirmation please call 301-474-8000.

VACANCIES ON BOARDS & COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City Council Advisory Groups. 
There are currently vacancies on: Arts Advisory 
Board, Ethics Commission, Forest Preserve Advi-
sory Board, Senior Citizens Advisory Committee and 
Youth Advisory Committee  

For more information: 301-474-8000

The strength of Greenbelt is diverse people living together in a spirit of cooperation.  We celebrate all people.  
By sharing together all are enriched.    

We strive to be a respectful, welcoming community that is open, accessible, safe and fair.

This holiday season, consider making a Charitable 
Donation to City of Greenbelt’s Agency Funds

Consider donating at this time of year to the Agency Funds, which 
helps our neighbors in need.  Agency Funds are managed but not 
financed by the City.  All donations to the funds are used for the 
listed charitable purposes. Donation areas include the following:
The Recreation Department: funds used to support camp  
scholarships and special events. 
The Good Samaritan Fund: funds provide for out-of-town persons 
stranded in Greenbelt and monies for groceries for low income 
families with whom CARES is working.
Emergency Assistance Fund: funds assist Greenbelt residents  
at-risk of eviction.
Advisory Committee on Education (ACE): funds initiatives such as 
ACE scholarships.
The Greenbelt Theater: funds help keep the theater open.
Checks may be made payable to the City of Greenbelt. Donors 
may direct their donation toward one or more of the agency 
funds.  Donations are tax deductible and upon request a letter  
acknowledging your gift will be issued.  

Thank you to all residents who have contributed in 
years past. Happy Holidays!

COMMUNITY TREE LIGHTING 
WITH SANTA
Roosevelt Center, Friday, 
December 6, 7pm, FREE
Roosevelt Center will sparkle with 
lights as Greenbelters gather to 
welcome Santa, who arrives on 
a fire truck to light the community 
tree. A musical performance by the 
Greenbelt Concert Band Brass Choir 
will herald Santa’s grand entrance. 
Complimentary cookies and hot 

chocolate will be provided by Greenbelt Recreation. Immediately 
following the tree lighting, please come inside the Old Greenbelt Theatre 
and enjoy “How the Grinch Stole Christmas” (1966). 
DECO THE HALLS AT THE GREENBELT MUSEUM HOUSE
Friday, December 6, 7pm-9pm, FREE
Visit the Museum house at 10-B Crescent immediately after the City’s 
tree lighting, to see Deco the Halls, an exhibit of art deco and vintage 
holiday decorations. Take a quick free tour of this fully furnished original 
Greenbelt home, which sparkles and glows at night. Then peruse the 
gift shop, freshly stocked with new holiday merchandise. House and gift 
shop open 7:00pm-9:00pm. For more information, call 301-507-6582 or 
visit greenbeltmuseum.org.

FESTIVAL OF LIGHTS 
JURIED ART AND CRAFT 
FAIR
Greenbelt Community 
Center
Saturday, December 7,  
                 10am-5pm   
Sunday, December 8,  
                 10am-4pm
• FREE all-ages craft 
workshop: 1:00pm-3:00pm
• Artists’ studio open house and sale: 1:00pm-4:00pm 
Greenbelt Arts Center café open during all fair hours.
 

Shop for original, hand-made wares, direct from local artisans. Also, 
Greenbelt Museum and Friends of Greenbelt Theatre gifts! Something 
special for all ages, styles, and occasions.

GREENBELT FARMERS MARKET – OUTDOOR HOLIDAY MARKET 
Sunday, December 8, 10am-2pm  
Behind the Greenbelt Municipal Building, 25 Crescent Road
Information at www.greenbeltfarmersmarket.org

SANTA’S VISIT   
Ages Pre-K+
Saturday, December 7 
10am-12pm
Greenbelt Youth Center,  
99 Centerway
Santa has fit time into his 
busy holiday schedule! All 
children will receive a FREE 
picture with Santa!

ELVES’ WORKSHOP 39502-1  Ages 6-12
Greenbelt Youth Center, 99 Centerway Pre-Register 301-397-2200
Saturday, December 7, 1:30pm-3:30pm; $10 per person
Pre-registration is required. Spend the afternoon with Santa’s Elves 
creating holiday crafts and treats.

NORTH POLE CALLING
Tuesday, December 10 - Thursday, December 12, 6pm-7:30pm 
Ages pre-school through second grade – FREE
Complete the informational flyer available online and throughout City 
facilities for your child’s opportunity to chat.

GREENBELT CONCERT BAND HOLIDAY LIGHTS CONCERT
Monday, December 9, 7pm at Greenbelt Community Center, 15 
Crescent Road, Gym FREE Hear all your holiday favorites!
Greenbelt Dance Studio: THE NEW DEAL NUT: A Greenbelt 
Nutcracker
Greenbelt Community Center, 15 Crescent Road, 301-397-2208
Saturday, December 14, 3pm
Sunday, December 15, 11am and 3pm
An original production inspired by holiday favorite, The Nutcracker. 
Set in Greenbelt past and present, The New Deal Nut: A Greenbelt 
Nutcracker features a range of dance styles performed by a talented 
cast of dancers from elementary through high school. 
Tickets on sale now: $5 To order tickets, call or visit the Community 
Center business office(301-397-2208) Monday-Friday, 9am to 4:30pm.

Greenbelt Recreation
www.greenbeltmd.gov/recreation 301-397-2200

  Winter Recreation Activity Guide Now 
Available!

Registration is ongoing for Greenbelt Residents;  
Non-resident registration opens on December 2

Explore our Activity Guide for lots of options for all ages and 
interests. We offer seasonal special events and varied recre-
ation facilities and classes to provide opportunities for commu-
nity celebrations, a chance to learn something new or improve 
your skills in an activity you enjoy, all while socializing and 
staying active!  

Please visit our website, stop by a recreation center, or 
 give us a call for more information.

GREENBELT FESTIVAL OF LIGHTS

SPONSORED BY GREENBELT 
WAGS

Well-Wishers for the Animals of 
Greenbelt Shelter

PROCEEDS BENEFIT THE  
GREENBELT ANIMAL 

SHELTER

BAKE AND 
WREATH

Sunday, December 8
10am-2pm

Greenbelt Co-Op 
Ramp

Sale
Happy

Thanksgiving!

Follow @cityofgreenbelt on social media!
Holy Cross 
Thrift Store
Every Thursday 

10am – 4pm

Good, clean clothes for women, 
men and children!  

Shoes, jewelry, books, etc.

6905 Greenbelt Road
Greenbelt, Md.  301-345-5111

Homes in Greenbelt 
 
TWO new listings coming 
soon: one is brick, one is 
block. Stay tuned! 
 
2B Northway 
UNDER CONTRACT! 
Entry-level bedroom and half 
bath in this beautifully 
updated brick townhome. 
Addition creates an extra 
bedroom on the main level, 
with 2 large bedrooms and full 
bath upstairs. Charming brick 
patio, new lighting and paint, 
refinished floors. Move-in 
ready, $249,000. 
 
14Z3 Laurel Hill Road 
NEW PRICE: $189,000 
Three bedroom end unit, extra 
half bath, big shed, hot tub. 
Gorgeous wooded lot. So 
peaceful.  
 
6P Plateau Place 
New siding, windows, doors, 
newly painted! This 2br 1 bath 
home sits on a bluff 
overlooking the forest. 
$130,000.  

 

Kim Kash 
301-789-6294 

kkash@caprikarealty.com 
www.caprikarealty.com 

 
 
	 Office: 410-571-4080 

Menu for Senior
Nutrition Program

The Senior Nutrition Food 
and Friendship program pro-
vides lunches for seniors Monday 
through Friday at the Community 
Center beginning at noon. Meals 
must be reserved by 11 a.m. two 
days ahead so that enough food 
is ordered. Call 301-397-2208 
ext. 4215.

All meals, which provide at 
least one-third of Recommended 
Dietary Allowances for older 
adults, include margarine, coffee 
or tea and skim milk. Menus for 
the week of December 2 are as 
follows:

Monday, December 2: stuffed 
salmon with Newburg sauce, 
confetti rice, mixed vegetables, 
wheat bread, fluffy fruit salad, 
orange juice

Tuesday, December 3: meat-
loaf with gravy, whipped pota-
toes, Brussels sprouts, whole-
wheat bread, fresh fruit, apple 
juice

Wednesday, December 4: All 
sites closed.

Thursday, December 5: ham-
burger, baked beans, hot spiced 
apples, carrot raisin salad, whole-
wheat bun, cranberry juice

Friday, December 6: cranberry 
Dijon chicken, rosemary potatoes, 
cabbage, whole-wheat roll, pine-
apple tidbits, grape juice.



Page 6	             GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW 	           Thursday, November 28, 2019

214

214

450 3

3

193

193

193

193

450

214

202

202

4

4

5

5

210

210

4

4

50

50

50

97

97

97

1

1

1

1

1

495

301

301

495

95

95

95

495

495

495

301

301

495
495

395

695

295

395

395

95

295

295

295

200

200

200

32

32

Riverdale

Laurel

District Heights

Temple Hills

Lanham

Bowie Crofton

Doctors Community Health System is dedicated to helping you maintain and improve your 
health. Our network of care has offices at convenient locations.

Doctors Community Practices at Bowie 
(Primary Care) 
4000 Mitchellville Road, Suites B216 and 422 
Bowie, Maryland 20716 
301-327-0206 and 301-327-0247

Doctors Community Practices at Crofton 
(Primary Care and Family Medicine) 
2191 Defense Highway, Suite 201 
Crofton, Maryland 21114 
410-305-9622

Doctors Community Practices at  
District Heights 
(Primary Care and Family Medicine) 
6400 Marlboro Pike 
District Heights, Maryland 20747 
301-327-0953

Doctors Community Practices at Laurel 
(Primary Care and Diabetes Care) 
13900 Baltimore Avenue 
Laurel, Maryland 20707 
301-276-7396

Doctors Community Practices at Riverdale 
(Primary Care, Family Medicine and 
Endocrinology) 
6502 Kenilworth Avenue, Suite 100 
Riverdale, Maryland 20737 
301-278-8637

Doctors Community Practices at  
Temple Hills 
(Primary Care and Family Medicine) 
5859 Allentown Way 
Temple Hills, Maryland 20728 
240-273-4826

Metropolitan Medical Specialists 
(Primary Care and Family Medicine) 
8116 Good Luck Road, Suite 300 
Lanham, Maryland 20706 
240-283-7158

Health and Wellness Center 
(Urgent Care Inside Safeway) 
4101 Northview Drive 
Bowie, Maryland 20716 
301-284-0850

Schedule an appointment today.  Also, visit us at DCHweb.org.

Our experienced and compassionate team will also support your 
overall health goals by streamlining your access to additional 
Doctors Community Health System programs: breast health, 
digestive disease care, orthopedic services, surgical services, 
diabetes care and many others.

Quality Health Care
Right in Your Neighborhood

Same-Day Appointments • Most Insurances Accepted
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Gift Cards 
at the 

CO-OP
Paid advertisement.

CAR SALE
Hyundai  

Sonata-Limited, 
᾿16. Loaded. Silver. 

12K miles  
$19K OBO

301-220-0501 

Greenbelt Unit #136
American Legion Auxiliary presents

our annual craft bazaar

Saturday, November 30, 2019
10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.

Hand Made Items
Ra�es

Refreshments
Bake Sale

6900 greenbelt road
(MD RTE 193)

For info: Rusty Beeg @ 301-602-7214
           or email: rbeeg5908@gmail.com          

learning about the world around 
him every single day – and a rare 
capacity for retaining that knowl-
edge. His love for books – and 
the decade-long project to digitize 
his entire collection – is the stuff 
of family legend.

He loved sharing what he 
knew with others.  A single con-
versation with him might start 
with a discussion of dark matter 
or an explanation of an engineer-
ing concept and over the next 
hour touch upon Asterix comics, 
the latest young adult novels, 
the storage and uses of cheese 
(particularly cheddar), the plot of 
a novel, a chuckle at a joke or 
story that tickled him and would 
end with a recommendation to 
watch a movie, such as The Spy 
Who Dumped Me, as an engag-
ingly silly escape. 

And he had a unique generos-
ity and gift as an active listener 
who took genuine joy in other 
peoples’ stories and interests, 
perhaps even more than his own. 
Peter always wanted to hear how 
you were doing first and fore-
most.

The oldest of his generation of 
Walpoles, his strength, kindness 
and sense of responsibility served 
as a great model for his younger 
siblings. He truly was the glue 
for a family often scattered across 
the country, always checking in 
with regular phone calls just to 
say hi.

He loved his family – was 
enamored of his wife, Jacqui, to 
the end, and took great pride in 
the exploits and accomplishments 
of his four sons. They spoke not 
as some family members might, 
all awkward pauses and formal 
greetings, but instead as great 
friends do; people who share 
similar interests and sensibilities 
and a profound connection.

Peter was an enthusiastic chef. 
His gingerbread was a Thanksgiv-

ing staple and his vegetable cas-
serole, prepared for Jacqui on one 
of their first dates, was evidently 
so good it won her heart.

Peter’s intellect and remark-
able career accomplishments were 
great enough to rightly secure his 
legacy. But for the people who 
loved him, it is his gentle spirit, 
his kind-hearted nature, his laugh 
and the light in his eyes that 
sparked every time he got excited 
about a subject or amused by a 
story, more than anything, that 
will live on in our memories and 
hearts.

Peter is survived by his wife 
Jacqui, their two sons, Alun, 
Hugh and his wife, Emily, his 
two sons Michael and Greg from 
an earlier marriage, his brothers 
David, Mark, Andrew and Jona-
than and sister Rachel, nieces, 
nephews and all their families.

A celebration of Peter’s life 
will be held on Saturday, Decem-
ber 7 at 1 p.m. at Paint Branch 
Unitarian Universalist Church, 
3215 Powder Mill Road, Adelphi.

Consider planting a tree in 
Peter’s memory at the TREE-
mendous Maryland program:  dnr.
state.md.us/forests.

WALPOLE continued from page 4

ticle in the News Review, Mayor 
Emmett Jordan indicated, at a 
June 4 worksession with Prince 
George’s County Public Schools 
CEO Dr. Monica Goldson, his 
“frustration and disappointment 
over the last four years of inac-
tivity in resolving the issue of 
whether Greenbelt Station resi-
dents can send their high school 
students to ERHS.” According 
to Jordan, all relevant factors, 
from the history of the agreement 
between the city and the county, 
to the fact that Greenbelt had an-
nexed the tract of land on which 
GS had been built to existing 
regulations all pointed to the fact 
that GS students ought to be at-
tending GES and ERHS.

The Decision
The actual resolution voted on 

by the BOE will be implemented 
for the 2020-2021 school year.  
It provides for the GS commu-
nity to be assigned to GES for 
grades K-5 and ERHS for grades 
9-12. Joshua Thomas, District 
2 BOE member, said that the 
decision was a result of several 
factors, including the persistence 
of Greenbelt residents and coun-
cil. Thomas, after recognizing its 
importance to Greenbelt, advo-
cated for the change among BOE 
colleagues. Ultimately, accord-
ing to Thomas, Goldson studied 
the issue and, like Thomas, met 
with the Greenbelt council in a 
worksession at which the issue 
was discussed. After realizing that 
the number of students affected 
would be less than 20 at each 
school, the CEO and the BOE 
decided to move forward. 

Byrd commented on input 
from council, saying, “Together 
with my colleagues on the coun-
cil, we helped get this done.  It 
took a lot of tough talks and per-
suasion but, together, we did it.” 

Byrd also thanked Thomas for his 
support of the motion.

Happy Response
GS resident and parent, Rae-

gan Conlin, was very happy with 
the decision, saying that she and 
her husband, both educators, “are 
delighted that Greenbelt residents 
will be able to attend Green-
belt schools.” She said that the 
change will “create a more cohe-
sive experience for our children 
instead of switching from Berwyn 
Heights to Greenbelt to Riverdale 
Park,” as GS school assignments 
are under the current boundary 
arrangement. She added that, 
“as educators, my husband and 
I know the toll that this repeated 
transition can bear on children 
both socially and emotionally,” 
adding that, “they hope that in-
tegrating our children into the 
Greenbelt school system will help 
us meet and get to know families 
throughout Greenbelt and better 
integrate our community into the 
larger city.”

Next Steps
When asked what the process 

of incorporating a group of new 
students into the school would 
look like, ERHS Principal Regi-
nald McNeill said that the first 
step will be for the county school 
board to give him the projected 
numbers of new students likely to 
be affected by this decision. He 
said that this would give him and 
his staff “enough time to plan 
for the appropriate staffing levels 
and to make sure sufficient class 
sections have been organized.” 
McNeill added that if ERHS staff 
projects that the school will need 
more resources to be able to 
handle the influx of new students, 
McNeill would ask the county 
for the additional resources they 
would need. He added that they 
would also need to think about 
resource needs down the road, 
as current GS elementary and 

middle school aged students pro-
gressed to high school. 

Addressing the school over-
crowding issue, Thomas said that 
the BOE looks at the number of 
students enrolled in any given 
school every year and assigns 
resources accordingly. That pro-
cess begins with enrollment and 
extends even beyond the first day 
of classes. Thomas said that he 
would “strongly oppose any ef-
fort to address overcrowding, for 
example at ERHS, by adjusting 
boundaries that would move other 
students to a different school.”

Also thinking about transi-
tion issues, Conlin said that her 
understanding is that “all Prince 
George’s County public schools 
in our area are overcrowded, so 
preparing for the influx of our 
children is a larger issue be-
yond our city.” She also said that 
she “looks forward to hearing 
about transportation plans, as GS 
residents were not previously of-
fered busing to Greenbelt schools 
when we were allowed to transfer 
over.” Thomas said that the bus-
ing issue is the biggest issue the 
BOE is grappling with. He said 
that a regional, not just county, 
shortage of drivers is the main 
issue. Goldson has established a 
task force, according to Thomas, 
made up of various stakeholders. 
Thomas said the task force hopes 
to have solved the transportation 
problem by the start of the 2020-
2021 school year. He said, “If 
you’d really like to help Prince 
George’s County schools, con-
sider becoming a bus driver.”

The decision was summed up 
by Byrd who said, “The bottom 
line is letting Greenbelt kids go 
to Greenbelt schools is common 
sense, (making) this is a win for 
common sense. This is a win for 
Greenbelt Station, and this is a 
win for Greenbelt.”

BOE continued from page 1

Mary Lou Holt, member of St. 
Hugh Ladies of Charity, was at a 
family event and was discussing 
with her niece, Kellie Colliflower, 
service projects that the Ladies of 
Charity were doing in Greenbelt. 
Colliflower, office manager for 
a College Park based elevator 
company, thyssenkrupp Elevator 
Company, asked how her compa-
ny could get involved in helping 
in the community. Holt told her 
that Springhill Lake Elementary 
School was in need of books for 
their students – K through fifth 
grade – that they could take with 
them to read and keep at home.

Colliflower organized an em-
ployee book donation drive at 
thyssenkrupp Elevator Company 
for SHLES. Carrie Gardner, li-
brarian at SHLES, was contacted 
to arrange a delivery date for 
the books. Gardner was pleased 
to get donated books for the 
students to take home before the 

Springhill Lake Elementary
School Gets Book Donations

by Mary Ann Tretler

holiday break. Five large bins 
of books were delivered to the 
school on Thursday, November 
21. Gardner will sort the books 
according to age and the students 
will come to the library to select 
their books to take home with 
them.

Colliflower asked Gardner if 
there were other ways that their 
company could help and volun-
teer at the school. Gardner men-
tioned the need for volunteers to 
read to the students. Leslie Dura-
kis, account manager, said, “that 
would be wonderful to be able to 
read to students.” Company con-
tact information was exchanged 
and a new partnership formed 
with SHLES.  

Gardner said, “the children get 
so excited that they can keep the 
books!”

Mary Ann Tretler is the presi-
dent of the St. Hugh Ladies of 
Charity.

CAR SALE
Toyota Corolla, 
᾿12. Metal gray. 

80K miles  
$8K OBO

202-431-3391   
Greenbelt

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Get a head start on your holiday 
shopping… 
 

Apply for a Holiday Loan! 
Rate as low as 5% apr* 

       
Greenbelt Federal Credit Union 

112 Centerway 
                   Greenbelt, MD 20770 

             301-474-5900 
 
         

                  Go Green Today! 
             Apply online  

www.greenbeltfcu.com 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
*apr-annual percentage rate. Rate based on credit. Rate subject to change without notice. 

School Board representative 
Joshua Thomas
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GREENBELT AMERICAN LEGION POST 136 RESTAURANT 
6900 GREENBELT ROAD, GREENBELT, MD 20770 

December’s Monthly Specials 
Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday 

1 
Commander’s Café 

 
Broiled Scallops 

Or 
Pork Chops 

 4 
Lunch: 
Hot Turkey 
Sandwich 
 
Dinner: 
Pork ‘n’ Sauerkraut 

5 
Lunch: 
San Antonio 
Taco Salad 
 
Rib Nite 

6 
Lunch: 
Salmon Cake 
 
Dinner: 
Beer Battered 
Haddock 

7 
 

Steak 
‘n’ 

Shrimp 

8 
Commander’s Café 

 
Breakfast 

Only 

 11 
Lunch: 
Reuben Sandwich 
 
Dinner: 
Meatloaf Platter 

12 
Lunch: 
Steak ’n’ Cheese Sub 
 
Fried Chicken Nite 

13 
Lunch: 
Fried Flounder 
 
Dinner: 
Jumbo Lump 
Crab Cake 

14 
 

Prime Rib 
Au Jus 

15 
Commander’s Café 

 
Mahi Mahi 

Or 
Flat Iron Steak 

18 
Lunch: 
Tuna Melt 
 
Dinner: 
Spaghetti ‘n’ 
Homemade Meatballs 

19 
Lunch: 
Crab Cake Sandwich 
 
Rib  Nite 

20 
Lunch: 
Fried Scallops 
 
Dinner: 
Broiled Salmon 

21 
 

Lamb 
Chops 

22 
Commander’s Café 

 
Stuffed Shrimp 

Or 
Filet Mignon 

25 
Restaurant Closed 

 
Merry 

Christmas 

26 
Lunch: 
Smothered Chicken 
 
Steak Nite 

27 
Lunch: 
Shrimp Salad 
 
Dinner: 
Seafood Platter 

28 
 

Seafood 
Fettuccini 

29 
Commander’s Café 

 
Panko Crusted 

Roughy 
Or 

Fried Chicken 

  While you are here enjoying a lunch or dinner, 
look into how you too could join the Legion, Sons 
of the American Legion or Auxiliary Unit #136. By 

joining you can participate in many different 
events and activities at the Post throughout the 

year. Visit us on the web at 
http://www.greenbeltmdpost136.org 

6900 Greenbelt Road 
(MD RTE 193) 

For info: Rusty Beeg @ (301) 602-7214 
or email: rbeeg5908@gmail.com 

Greenbelt Unit #136 
American Legion Auxiliary 

presents... 
Our Annual Craft Bazaar 

Hand Made Items - Raffles 
Refreshments - Bake Sale 

Saturday, November 30, 2019 
10:00 AM to 2:00 PM 

HOURS OF OPERATION 
Saturday: 4:00 PM - 8:00 PM 

Sunday: 8:30 AM - 12:30 PM (Breakfast) 
Sunday: 4:00 PM - 7:00 PM (Dinner) 

Monday & Tuesday: Closed 
Wednesday & Thursday: 11:00 AM - 8:00 PM 

Friday: 11:00 AM - 8:30 PM 

Greenbelt American Legion Post 136 Restaurant 

10% OFF 
Saturday Night Meals 

Does NOT include alcoholic beverages. 
Offer only valid with coupon. 

Repairs to the dam at Green-
belt Lake have had a dramatic 
impact on one of the city’s most 
beautiful and peaceful parks, 
causing Greenbelters to wonder 
how long it will take for the lake 
and its environment to recover. 
Major repairs were mandated 
after the dam was declared a 
serious hazard by the Maryland 
Department of the Environment 
in 2008. It is now estimated that 
the repairs will be completed by 
April 1, 2020.

Terri Hruby, director of Plan-
ning & Community Development 
for the City of Greenbelt, report-
ed that for the dam repair project, 
the lake’s water level was low-
ered 10 feet and is now around 
three feet deep over an area of 
almost three acres. In 2010, a 
bathymetric survey found that the 

depth of the 
lake ranged 
from zero to 
a little over 
14 feet at its 
deepest.

Hruby re-
por ted that 
two aerators 
were installed 
in the deep-
est parts of 
the water re-
main ing  in 
the lake to 
increase dis-
solved oxy-
gen levels to 

sustain aquatic life. She added, 
“completing the project in colder 
temperatures has reduced im-
pacts to fisheries.” To assist with 
aquatic plant regeneration, the 
city will seed the exposed banks 
with native species, all of which 
will grow in persistently saturated 
and inundated ground (i.e. the 
fringe of the lake).

Luisa Robles, the city’s sus-
tainability coordinator, stated, 
“Although many mussels, snails 
and small fish have perished, they 
will come back. Species that take 
longer to grow will take longer to 
bounce back. However, the lake 
is seeded with fish every year by 
Maryland Department of Natural 
Resources (DNR). The fish will 
have mussel larvae with them so 
they will be restocked as well.”

According to the Maryland 

DNR, trout stocking usually oc-
curs from the middle of March 
through late May. Their 2019 
stocking schedule showed that 
Greenbelt lake was restocked 
in early February and twice in 
April. The 2020 schedule is not 
yet available.

Robles added, “Migratory 
birds that usually come to Green-
belt Lake can choose other near-
by lakes such as Artemesia for 
their winter needs. The lake will 
be back to normal in a couple of 
months.”

A greenbeltmd.gov update 
from October 19 stated, “re-
quired repairs include: install-
ing chimney filter and toe drain 
downstream slope of embank-
ment to protect the stability of 
the dam, raising the embankment 
by 14 inches to accommodate 
larger storm events, rebuilding 
the spillway flume to control the 
flow of water leaving the lake 
and re-constructing the collapsed 
lake drain and returning it to an 
operative state.”

To learn more about species 
native to Maryland that might be 
seen around Greenbelt Lake, visit 
dnr.maryland.gov/wildlife/Pages/
plants_wildlife/mdwllists.aspx.

For project information and 
updates, visit greenbeltmd.gov/
greenbelt_lake_dam_repairs or 
contact Terri Hruby at thruby@
greenbeltmd.gov.

Greenbelt Lake Dam Repairs
Planned for April Completion

by Melissa Sites

A front-end loader scoops gravel into the structure 
that is becoming the new lake dam.
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The Greenbelt Bicycle Task 
Force met with Greenbelt Police 
officers on November 13 to dis-
cuss issues facing and concerning 
Greenbelt bicyclists.

First, police shared a few sta-
tistics. In regard to bicycle thefts, 
the city averages 12 stolen bi-
cycles per year. Of those stolen 
during the last three years, only 
one owner knew the bike’s se-
rial number, a key factor when 
it comes to reclaiming a bike. 
In addition, of the three sections 
of Greenbelt – East, West, and 
Old – Old Greenbelt is lowest 
in overall crime, but highest in 
bicycle thefts, followed by Belt-
way Plaza. 

As is often the case, preven-
tion is the key. Officers advised 
bicyclists to get a good, secure 
lock and use it. Even on errands 
that involve leaving the bike for 
a brief time, as in running into 
a convenience store or mailing 
a letter at the post office, it only 
takes seconds for someone to 
ride off with a bike. It also helps 
to have the bike registered so 
the police can return it should 
the bike be found. Drop by the 
police station at Crescent and Ivy 
Roads to register the bike. Be 
sure to have its serial number. It 
will only take a few minutes.

Among the other discussion 
topics, the officers stressed the 
need for bicyclists to follow the 
rules of the road, which is re-
quired of anyone operating a ve-
hicle, two wheels or four. Avoid 
sidewalks, respect the stop signs 
and oncoming traffic, and always 
ride defensively. And a note to 
motorists, drive responsibly and 
respect everyone’s road rights.

Any bicyclist encountering 
an aggressive driver should pull 
over, get the tag number if pos-
sible, and report the incident to 
the police. As one of the officers 
stated, “Don’t be a bull when 
bicycling.”

Regarding the number of acci-
dents, there are far more involv-
ing pedestrians and motorists than 
there are involving bicyclists. 
Statistics vary month-to-month, 
even day-by-day.  In the past 
year there has been only one 
incident in Greenbelt involving a 
bicyclist. But on one recent day, 
four pedestrians were struck by 
motorists.

The task force thanks all of 
the officers who attended the 
meeting, especially Lt. Timothy 
White for his help in organizing. 
The task force hopes to have 
more of these forums in the fu-
ture.

Greenbelt Police Offer Tips
To Community Bike Task Force

by John Campanile 

http://greenbeltmd.gov
http://dnr.maryland.gov/wildlife/Pages/plants_wildlife/mdwllists.aspx
http://dnr.maryland.gov/wildlife/Pages/plants_wildlife/mdwllists.aspx
http://greenbeltmd.gov/greenbelt_lake_dam_repairs
http://greenbeltmd.gov/greenbelt_lake_dam_repairs
mailto:thruby@greenbeltmd.gov
mailto:thruby@greenbeltmd.gov
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Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department, 
www.greenbeltmd.gov/police 

Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about 
incidents.

Police Blotter

The Department is offering a reward of up to $1,000 for information 
leading to the arrest and conviction of a suspect in any of the unsolved 

crimes reported in the blotter.   
Call 1-866-411-TIPS.

People may anonymously report suspected drug activity by calling the 
Drug Tip Line at 240-542-2145.

FDA Approved Non-Surgical Knee treatment.  
End your Arthritis Knee Pain today! 
Imagine your life, free of  knee pain!

If  you are suffering from knee pain due to Osteoarthritis, degenerative  
arthritis, trauma or bone spurs, this is the treatment for you! The gel  
supplement injection is a safe and effective option that can relieve your  
knee pain.  

If  you answer yes to any of  these questions, you are a 
candidate for this treatment:

•	 Have you been diagnosed with osteoarthritis?
•	 Does you knee pain wake you up at night?
•	 Do the activities you enjoy cause knee pain?
•	 Have you been told you need a knee replacement?
•	 Is it hard to go up and down stairs due to your 

knee pain?

Clinical Studies have shown that FDA approved, non-surgical, all natural 
gel supplement injections can provide knee pain relief. This non-surgical 
treatment lubricates your knee quickly. 

Arthritis & Pain Associates of  PG County staff  are trained 
in the use of  advanced, state-of-the-art musculoskeletal ultrasound to  
pinpoint the exact location of  the damage 
to your knee.

•	 Call 301-345-5600 and mention 
this ad for an appointment. 

•	 Or email: Apapgc@gmail.com 
•	 Or text: 301-345-3105 for  

appointment 

99% of  insurances accepted.

Offices in Greenbelt, Laurel and 
Clinton, MD.

Cutting
November 16, 3 a.m., 6400 

block Capitol Drive. A man in-
side TGI Fridays became in-
volved in a verbal dispute with 
another man with whom he has 
had previous encounters. In the 
parking lot they both became 
involved in another verbal alter-
cation which became physical 
and one man cut the other on 
the side of the head with what 
was believed to be a knife. The 
man who was cut was transported 
to the University of Maryland 
Prince George’s Hospital Center 
for treatment. The other fled in a 
white Buick.

Fraud
November 13, 11 a.m., 6000 

block Greenbelt Road. Two men 
approached another man who 
was getting into his vehicle and 
showed him a wrapped bundle 
that they said contained a large 
sum of money. They told the man 
they wanted to give the money 
away and that if he went to his 
bank and withdrew good faith 
money, he could have a share of 
the found money. After he got the 

money from the bank and gave 
it to the two men, they gave the 
bundle to him and left. He later 
discovered that the bundle con-
tained cut up newspaper instead 
of money.

Indecent Exposure
November 19, 7:10 p.m. 6000 

block Greenbelt Road. A man ex-
posed himself to a woman shop-
ping at T.J. Maxx and then fled.

Burglary
November 14, 8100 block 

Lakecrest Drive. Video game 
players, accessories, games and a 
laptop computer were taken from 
a secured residence.

November 15, 3:30 p.m., 100 
block Hedgewood Drive. Money 
and personal documents were 
taken from a residence after the 
kitchen door was forced open.

Vehicle Crime
A white 2015 Jeep Wrangler 

with Maryland tags 9DM2773 
was taken on November 15 from 
the 9100 block Edmonston Road.

A catalytic converter was tak-
en from the 7900 block Mandan 
Road on November 19.

and accomplishments.
Much discussion focused on 

the review board.  Krauk made 
it clear that CRAB was in no 
way looking to usurp authority of 
either the police or the city man-
ager, but were looking to ease the 
burden from both.  It would seek 
to help to resolve misunderstand-
ings before the process begins 
and help shape issues if an initial 
resolution is not forthcoming.

Police Chief Rick Bowers in-
formed council on the established 
system already in place, mandat-
ed by the Law Enforcement Offi-
cer’s Bill of Rights, to investigate 
and discipline officers. While 
not against the idea of a civilian 
review board, he said the ap-
proach is most effective in large 
jurisdictions, which Greenbelt is 
not, adding that complaints about 
police conduct are infrequent in 
Greenbelt, averaging 20 a year.  
Captain Tim White asserted that 
the concept works effectively for 
less serious courtesy complaints, 
yet becomes problematic regard-
ing more serious issues, as it 
can interfere with the codified, 
internal procedure.  Bowers was 
open to something that would be 
amenable to both police and the 

community.  Council concurred 
with this. Councilmember Judith 
Davis said that the idea was a 
nugget of something good that 
can happen.

Bowers said that the depart-
ment has a software system that 
monitors police conduct patterns 
and that with the advent of man-
datory body cameras, investiga-
tions can be accomplished speed-
ily.  Mayor Colin Byrd, while 
applauding the low complaint 
number, stressed that it only takes 
one unfortunate event to stain an 
entire department.

The federal 1033 Program 
supplies Department of Defense 
surplus equipment, free of charge, 
to state and local law enforce-
ment agencies.  This includes 
weaponry, defensive items like 
vests and helmets, vehicles and 
even office supplies.

The petition given to CRAB 
was signed by “Greenbelters who 
do not want military equipment 
as part of our police department’s 
arsenal and who do not want the 
police considering the public to 
be the enemy.”

Bowers said that military 
equipment “is not used much” 
by the department, but empha-

sized that every “mission has 
the right tool,” that it is crucial 
to have certain equipment if the 
need arises.  White stated that 
the department is committed to 
differentiate situations in order to 
know when and when not to use 
such equipment.  The department 
has an armored personnel carrier 
that has been used infrequently, 
mostly in severe weather emer-
gencies.

Krauk said that the crux of the 
argument is to avoid the appear-
ance of militarization, which in-
duces fear in the community and 
creates an us vs. them environ-
ment.  CRAB created a detailed 
checklist recommendation that 
would focus on the acquiring of 
any equipment to only the most 
necessary.  The report hopes that 
using such military equipment 
“remains a rare exception and 
does not become the norm.”

Council praised CRAB for its 
intensive and deliberative efforts 
on both reports and would strong-
ly consider its recommendations.

White closed the meeting by 
lauding the imminent awarding of 
the Bronze Star to four Greenbelt 
officers, one of whom, Sergeant 
Jermaine Gulledge, was present.

CRAB continued from page 1

Greenbelt Community Group
Email Listserv Moves to Io

by Fatemeh Paryavi

Some people in Greenbelt do 
not like to make use of social 
media., but still want the im-
mediacy and other advantages of 
technology. 

This became apparent when 
the Greenbelt Community Group 
(GCG), a Yahoo listserv, an-
nounced that Yahoo would no 
longer support the system. 

Group Manager Leah Cohen, 
explained that GCG is a “…
resource for posting events and 
questions that people who live 
in Greenbelt may have.” It start-
ed in 2007. When she posted 
a question recently, asking if 
members wanted to move to a 
new system or end the listserv, 
the response was immediate and 
big: Move.

Cohen commented that she 
and many of the group members 
are not enthusiastic about mov-

ing to a Facebook server because 
community forums should be 
open and public. Sylvia Lew-
is, advertising manager of the 
Greenbelt News Review, said, 
“It’s always nice to have the 
Greenbelt Community Group to 
get the word out to everyone,” 
but agreed that she would not be 
likely to use Facebook.

Cohen concluded that “what 
becomes of it (the group) will be 
up to the people who use it.”

The original subscriber list 
will not be automatically add-
ed to the new group. Green-
belt Community subscribers who 
wish to remain in the group as 
it moves will need to re-sub-
scribe. Previous or new sub-
scribers may join the Greenbelt 
Community group by visiting  
greenbeltcommunity.groups.io/g/
main.

 

 
Paying Annual Fees? 

 
Apply for a 

Visa Credit Card today! 
 

-No Cash Advance fee 

-No Balance Transfer fee 

-Fixed Rate is 9.9% apr* with 
no annual fee 
Go Green Today! 

Apply online www.greenbeltfcu.com 
Greenbelt Federal Credit Union 

112 Centerway 
Greenbelt, MD 20770 

301-474-5900 
*apr-annual percentage rate. Rate based on credit. Rate 

subject to change without notice. 
 

 
 

 

http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police
http://greenbeltcommunity.groups.io/g/main
http://greenbeltcommunity.groups.io/g/main
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CLASSIFIED ADVERTISING 

 

GREENBELT SERVICE CENTER

Auto Repairs & 
Road Service

A.S.E. Certified Technicians 
Maryland State Inspections

161 CENTERWAY 
GREENBELT, MD 

301-474-8348

RICHARD K. GEHRING, HOME IMPROVEMENT
SPECIALIST IN REMODELING & REPAIRS

CARPENTRY – DRYWALL – PAINTING
KITCHENS – BATHROOMS

SIDING – WINDOWS – DOORS – DECKS
LICENSED – INSURED – LEAD PAINT CERTIFIED

MHIC #84145
PHONE 301-448-8703

Law Offices of David R. Cross
Located in Roosevelt Center

115 Centerway
301-474-5705

Family Law
Personal Injury
Traffic/Criminal

GHI Settlements
Real Property Settlements
Wills and Estates

Over 30 Years of Legal Experience

w

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A.S.E.

A complete service facility equipped to 
perform all service requirements that your 
manufacturer recommends to comply with 
Preventive Maintenance service sched-
ules & extended warranty programs!  Also, 
routine repairs that keep your vehicles 
operating safely and reliably.

Master Certified Technicians

Auto-body, collision repairs and theft recovery damage
A.S.E. Certified Technicians, 
Insurance Claims Welcome.

Free estimates, please call for appointment

 
 Traditional Funerals 
 Memorial Services 
 Cremations 
 Flowers 
 Caskets, Vaults, Urns 
 Pre-Arrangements 
 Large on-site parking 

Family Owned and Operated  
since 1858 

301-927-6100             
www.gaschs.com 

4739 Baltimore Avenue 
Hyattsville, MD  20781 

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 minimum for ten words.  15¢ for each 

additional word.  Submit ad with payment to the News Review 
office by 8 p.m. Tuesday, or to the News Review drop box in the 
Co-op grocery store before 7 p.m. Tuesday, or mail to 15 Crescent 
Rd., Suite 100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED: $9.80 column inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches ($14.70).  
Deadline 4 p.m. Monday for ads that need to be set up, including 
those needing clip art and/or borders. 8 p.m. Tuesday for camera-
ready ads.

NEEDED: Please include name, phone number and address 
with ad copy.  Ads not considered accepted until published.

Pet Care 
Services

 Long Work Days? 
Travel Plans? 

Mid-Day Dog Walking • Cat Care 
• and more.

301-260-(TAIL) 8245
info@maestrostail.com

www.MaestrosTailPetCare.com

Richard Cantwell/Broker: 410-790-5099
Frances Fendlay: 240-481-3851
Mike Cantwell: 240-350-5749
Valerie Pierce: 301-802-4336

Michael McAndrew: 240-432-8233
Christina Doss:410-365-6769
Sean Rooney: 410-507-3337

7829 BELLE POINT DRIVE, GREENBELT, MD 20770 301-441-1071

CENTER

From all of us here at 
Town Center Realty, 

have a 

Happy 
Thanksgiving!

HELP WANTED

LICENSED REAL ESTATE AGENT 
WANTED – Evenings and week-
ends. Guaranteed income. Please 
send experience and availability to  
greenbeltbroker@gmail.com.

MERCHANDISE

DRUMS – Only 30 hrs use on this com-
plete set of Gretsch Catalina Maple with 
Sabian Cymbals. Purchased new for 
$1100. Make offer. Jim, 605-376-0242. 

SERVICES

AUTO REPAIRS – Quality work and 
reasonable rates. 202-642-0357.

COMPUTERS – Systems installation, 
troubleshooting, wireless checkup, 
anti-virus, firewall, etc. 240-601-4163.

LEW’S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY – 
Free estimates, fabric samples, local 
business for over 30 years.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

PATTI’S PETSITTING – By a Profes-
sional Animal Care Specialist.  All 
types of animals!  Insured!  Reasonable 
rates!  References available.  Patti, 
301-910-0050.

KELLAHER MAINTENANCE ENGI-
NEERING, LLC – Plumbing, electrical, 
painting, drywall, LEAF REMOVAL, 
landscape design, flower beds, bucket 
truck services, stump grinding, pruning 
trees & removal, pole lighting, power 
washing siding & decks. Mulch & top 
soil delivery. Dkellaher@hotmail.com. 
301-318-5472. Insured.  Visa, Master-
Card, Discover.

HOUSECLEANING – Over 20 years 
in Greenbelt area!  Weekly, bi-weekly, 
monthly or one-time cleaning offered.  
Local references and free estimates 
available.  Debbie, 301-523-9884.

MISSY’S DECORATING – Serving 
Greenbelt for over 30 years.  Interior 
painting, wall papering. Free estimates.  
MHIC #26409.  Insured.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

PLEASANT TOUCH BY GWEN – For 
facials and waxing.  301-345-1849.

FRANK’S VIDEO CONVERSION 
– Convert VHS tapes/8mm movies/
slides to DVD. (H) 240-295-3994, (C) 
703-216-7293

BUYING JUNK from basements, 
garages, attics, self-storage.  Robert, 
240-515-4700.

PAINTING SERVICES –Interior/
exterior painting; drywall work; minor 
repairs. Including sheds, fences, decks, 
additions. Over 20 years’ experience. 
Please call 240-461-9056.  

HEATING AND COOLING – We 
specialize in installing Mitsubishi duct-
less heat pump systems in Greenbelt 
Homes.  Call Mike at H & C Heating 
and Cooling, 301-953-2113.  Licensed 
and insured since 1969.

DAVE’S HANDYMAN SERVICE –
Drywall work, painting, light construc-
tion, gutter cleaning.  443-404-0449

ANGELA’S HOUSE CLEANING – 
Cleaning your home like my own, at 
reasonable prices. Reference available 
in Greenbelt.  Ten years professional 
experience.  AngelaLazo1@hotmail.
com or 240-645-5140.

GREENBELT YARDMAN – Fall 
clean-up; blowing and raking, $25/hr. 
You supply the bags.  Please call John, 
240-605-0985.

HAULING & JUNK REMOVAL – 
Complete clean out, garages, houses, 
construction, debris, etc. Licensed & 
insured – free estimates. Accept credit 
cards. Mike Smith, 301-346-0840.

LEAVES MULCHED – Old Greenbelt 
Co-op units GS-SS, $25. No end units 
please. 301-213-3273.

mailto:greenbeltbroker@gmail.com
mailto:Dkellaher@hotmail.com
mailto:AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com
mailto:AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com
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

















  



    

    

 
     
    

    
      



    
     















  
    
     

       
 
    

   
     




 

    
     
     



      

   
    
    


     


  



  
    


    
  
    

  
    
     

   
    
    


     
  
      
     



   

    



 

















Continental Movers
Free boxes

Local – Long Distance
$80 x two men
$90 x three men

301-340-0602
202-438-1489

www.continentalmovers.net

 

Susan Barker 
Realtor 
Freedom Realty 
Phone: 301.675.1873 
Susan@freedomrealtyhomes.com  
www.freedomrealtyhomes.com 
Call Susan To Buy Or Sell 

Sarah V. Liska  
Broker/Owner 
Freedom Realty 
Phone: 301.385.0523 
Sarah@freedomrealtyhomes.com  
www.freedomrealtyhomes.com 
Serving Greenbelt since 2001 
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The Beginning of the End of 
Nuclear Weapons was the docu-
mentary featured at the October 
21 Reel & Meal at the New 
Deal film series. The title refers 
to the 2017 U.N. Prohibitions of 
Nuclear Weapons Treaty. Tony 
Robinson, co-director of the film, 
is a partner of the International 
Campaign to Abolish Nuclear 
Weapons (ICAN), which won the 
Nobel Peace Prize in 2017 for 
promoting the ban treaty. Hiro-
shima survivor Setsuko Thurlow, 
portrayed in the film, coined the 
movie title in her Nobel Laure-
ate Speech in December 2017. 
The treaty was an initiative of 
activists from 120 nations, who 
attempted to reignite an interest 
in nuclear non-proliferation that 
has waned in recent years. So far, 
the treaty has been ratified by 34 
nations; 50 are required to put it 
into effect. The U.S. government 
does not appear to be inclined to 
curb the use of nuclear weapons, 
even though recent polls show 
a near majority of U.S. citizens 
favor their abolition by all coun-
tries. 

Dr. Gwen DuBois, president 
of Chesapeake Physicians for 
Social Responsibility and board 
member of national PSR, led the 
discussion after the screening. As 
happens frequently with this film 
series, the 30-member audience 
had seven newcomers who had 
never been to the café previously. 
DuBois had a personal connection 
to the film, since she participated 
as a citizen lobbyist at the U.N. 
preparatory meetings for the 2017 
ban treaty. In her remarks she 
emphasized how citizens should 
get involved at the local level 
in preventing nuclear war. She 
urged the audience to get state, 
county and city governments, 
faith and civic organizations to 
sign the Back from the Brink 
Resolution at preventnuclearwar.
org. The resolution aims to bring 
pressure on the federal govern-
ment to declare a no-first-use 
policy, taking nuclear weapons 
off hair-trigger alert, and reducing 
planned spending over the next 
30 years of some $1.7 trillion 
on enhancing  the U.S. nuclear 
arsenal. DuBois herself was suc-
cessful in getting Baltimore, her 
native city, to sign the resolu-
tion. “We need to get Prince 
George’s County Council,” she 
said, to sign the resolution. Mel-
vin Hardy, an audience member 

Nuclear War Condemned
At Reel and Meal in October

by Donna Hoffmeister 

who traveled from D.C. to see 
the film, was successful in getting 
the Washington City Council to 
sign the resolution. He stressed 
how important it is to get young 
people involved through new 
media and art. So far Maryland-
based endorsers – civic, policy, 
faith, peace groups – number 
about 25. Nationwide, over 30 
city governments have passed 
such resolutions. The audience 
had one skeptic who believes a 
nuclear arsenal provides nuclear 
deterrence. A Takoma Park resi-
dent, Diane D’Arrigo, Radioac-
tive Waste Project Director at 
the Nuclear Information and Re-
source Service, actively debated 
with him. She was joined by two 
Buddhist women in the audience 
who argued for pursuing verifi-
able disarmament agreements. A 
final word came from Greenbelt 
resident Vijay Parameshwaran, 
who read from Arundhati Roy’s 
chilling, apocalyptic essay about 
India’s Nuclear Bomb, The End 
of Imagination, “If there is a 
nuclear war, our foes will not be 
China or America or even each 
other. Our foe will be the earth 
herself. Our cities and forests, 
our fields and villages will burn 
for days. Rivers will turn to poi-
son. The air will become fire. 
The wind will spread the flames. 
When everything there is to burn 
has burned and the fires die, 
smoke will rise and shut out the 
sun. The earth will be enveloped 
in darkness. There will be no day 
– only interminable night.” After 
the official discussion ended at 10 
p.m., people continued animated 
debates in small circles around 
the room.

With Census Day fast ap-
proaching, it’s important to know 
both what the U.S. Census is and 
how to participate in it. Thomas 
Johnson, the 2020 Census proj-
ect manager for Prince George’s 
County, conducted a workshop 
Saturday, November 23 at the 
Community Center to help spread 
awareness about the upcoming 
Census and invite Greenbelt resi-
dents to generate ideas about how 
to get others to participate. The 
event was hosted by the city’s 
Office of Planning and Commu-
nity Development, and directly 
coordinated by Community Plan-
ner Molly Porter.

There were eight people who 
attended the meeting. Greenbelt is 
considered a hard-to-count area, 
which means it tends to have a 
lower response rate than some of 
the other areas in Prince George’s 
County. Targeting those areas is 
especially important if there’s 
going to be an accurate count in 
2020.

“There needs to be some out-
reach efforts,” Johnson said. “Re-
ally looking at the people and 
groups in your community that 
can reach the people who need to 
be reached.”

Ideas from those in attendance 
at the workshop included hav-
ing people complete their census 
form at the Community Center or 
Springhill Lake Recreation Cen-
ter, handing census informational 
flyers out to Greenbelt students 
that they can pass on to their 
parents and planning other special 
events within the community to 
inform others about the census.

The U.S. Census is a national 
population count that occurs ev-

ery 10 years. Census results de-
termine the number of legislators 
that states have in the U.S. House 
of Representatives as well as how 
much funding communities re-
ceive for public services such as 
schools and hospitals. For Prince 
George’s County, each person is 
worth an estimated $18,250 over 
a 10-year period. That means the 
county could miss out on $18,250 
for each person who goes un-
counted. 

2020 will be the first year that 
people can complete the census 
form online, by mail or on the 
phone. “It should take less time 
to complete than it takes to fin-
ish your morning coffee,” said 
Johnson.

Census Day is April 1, 2020, 
but residents will be able to com-
plete their census form starting 
on March 12. Some households 
will receive invitations through 
the mail while others will receive 
online invitations. The Census 
collects basic information about 
the people living in each house-
hold: name, age, birthday, race 
and gender. Everyone in a house-
hold should be included. If there 
are two families living in one 
household, they can be counted 
on one form.  It will never ask 
for a social security number, 
credit card information or dona-
tions. 

Note that the citizenship ques-
tion posed by President Trump 
will not appear on the 2020 Cen-
sus. The Supreme Court, by a 
vote of 5 to 4, remanded the case 
to the federal trial court for fur-
ther evidentiary hearings.  

The data and personal infor-
mation collected by the Census 
cannot be accessed by law en-
forcement agencies, according 
to the Prince George’s County 
Police Department.

“We just want an accurate 
count, that’s all we want,” John-
son said. For more informa-
tion on the 2020 Census, visit  
PGCensus2020.org. 

Census Workshop Considers
How to Increase Participation

by Kaitlyn Cupelli

Pear trees show off their fall colors along Hanover Parkway.
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MCCARL
 DENTAL GROUP

www.McCarlDental.com

$55 EMERGENCY DENTAL EXAM 
INCLUDES DIGITAL X-RAYS

Emergency Dental Care You Can Trust

Over 250 5-star reviews!

Dr. Jay McCarl, Dr. Dianna Lee, Dr. Clayton McCarl, Dr. Richard Duarte, and Dr. David McCarl 
are licensed general dentists.

Artists in Residence
Strut Their Stuff

The display case in the main 
lobby of the Community Center 
currently displays art from the 
artists in residence. The exhibit 
includes work from experienced 
and award-winning artists with a 
variety of work including ceramic 
art, paintings and assemblage art. 
The exhibit is set to change to 
one from the Greenbelt Museum 
on Monday, December 2.

The current Greenbelt artists in residence are Laurence Anderson, 
Karen Arrington, Chris Corson, Rachel Cross, Mary Gawlik, Gina 
Mai Denn, Kathy Karlson, and Racquel Keller. Their studios are on 
the third floor of the Community Center. The public is invited to the 
Artist in Residence Open Studio and Sale on December 8, 1 to 4 p.m.  

-Photos by Fatemeh Paryavi

Since the departure of the 
adult day care business in early 
2019, the east side of the ground 
floor of the Community Cen-
ter has been without a formally 
designated occupant. The Green-
belt City Council convened a 
worksession on November 18 to 
discuss various options for who 
would make use of this space, 
as well as the pressing issue of 
finding space in general to ac-
commodate the many groups and 
services that the city provides. 
Council is anxious to find a new 
occupant soon and make sure that 
whatever decision is made ad-
dresses what is best for the city 
as a whole.

Consisting of 2,700 square 
feet, the lower level of the Com-
munity Center includes ample 
meeting space, four to five of-
fices, restrooms and small kitchen 
facilities. It has been well used 
since summer, 2019, by a variety 
of groups including the Recre-
ation Department and Friends of 
Greenbelt Theatre, among others.

Greg Varda, co-acting direc-
tor of Recreation, Dr. Liz Park 
from CARES and Christal Batey, 
community resource advocate and 
representative for the Greenbelt 
Assistance in Living (GAIL) 
program, described their needs to 
council and presented their cases 
for consideration for the space. 
At this point the field is open to 

other groups as well including the 
private sector and city govern-
ment offices.

CARES currently uses the 
Municipal Building where a lack 
of space at times impacts the pri-
vacy they require when working 
with their clients. Having a cen-
tralized location at the Commu-
nity Center would enhance their 
ability to have regular meetings, 
professionally serve clients and 
store their confidential files safe-
ly. CARES is a strong contender 
for the space due to its longevity 
and the myriad of services they 
offer.

GAIL would also benefit from 
the space to coordinate all of 
their year-round geriatric/pediatric 
nursing services, nursing students 
and debriefing and documenting.

The Recreation Department 
has had a presence in the space 
since the summer of 2019, pro-

viding area for summer camps, 
arts programs and performance 
groups. Varda stated that use of 
the space has enabled Recreation 
to establish new programs and 
has increased program enrollment 
to 7,500 this year. He estimated 
that a full year in the space could 
generate $30,000 to $40,000 in 
new revenue. Several commu-
nity members advocated for the 
Recreation Department, praising 
the positive effect it has had on 
youth and the community.

Council discussed other build-
ings where space might be avail-
able including a nearby property 
that once housed a doctor’s of-
fice, the Youth Center and the 
former St. Hugh’s School build-
ing. These were speculative and 
would require funding in order 
to reconfigure them to meet city 
needs.

There was also discussion of a 
general citywide study to assess 
the current use of space by all 
city entities in order to see if a 
redesign could make more space 
available.

Councilmember Judith Davis 
summarized the sentiment at the 
meeting, making sure there were 
no bad feelings between various 
departments contending over the 
space, like “one parent versus an-
other parent.” All representatives 
of the groups interested in using 
the space expressed solidarity 
with the city and other depart-
ments, no matter the final deci-
sion that is made. Councilmember 
Edward Putens said, “Whatever 
happens tonight, it’s not going to 
be the end. It’s time to look at 
space and facility needs.”

Council Considers Community
Center Lower Level Usage

by Matthew Arbach

The large area in the Community Center has been well used in 2019 
by various organizations including Recreation, OGT, and GAC.
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George’s County for 50 years,” 
said board president Marsha 
Voigt. “Donations from churches, 
individuals, organizations such as 
Rotary and Lions, CROP walk, 
Empty Bowls and other fund-
raisers pay our $5,500 a month 
costs for administration and other 
programs, and have temporarily 
covered food costs.”

In 2019, monetary donations 
declined over 25 percent, a sud-
den and dramatic shortfall that 
threatens the demise of the char-
ity. Voigt explained, “We have 
only one paid employee, and we 
have 8,000 hours of donated time 
every year.” Voigt added that in 
addition to time, about two-thirds 
of the food is donated.

One explanation for the drop 
in monetary donations this year 
could be the new federal tax 
regulations regarding deductions 
for charitable donations. Addi-
tionally, church communities that 
have supported Help-By-Phone 
over its 50-year history have 
dwindled in size, facing financial 
challenges of their own. Another 
trend identified by the leadership 
of Help-By-Phone is that bigger 
churches and organizations often 
focus now on helping members 
of their own congregation, rather 
than becoming part of the Help-
By-Phone network.

For many years, Help-By-
Phone has received a grant from 
the Federal Emergency Manage-
ment Agency (FEMA) Emergency 
Food and Shelter Program. This 
grant, which must be applied for 
every year, covers about one-third 
of Help-By-Phone’s food costs. 
But the grant is never guaranteed. 

Fundraising is ongoing, but 
isn’t easy. For example, the 
recent Empty Bowls Project, 
sponsored by Greenbelt Potters, 
Mishkan Torah and the Greenbelt 

Community Church, raised over 
$5,000 for Help-By-Phone. “But 
that size event is unusual,” said 
Voigt. “We know that asking 
churches for more is too hard 
on them. There are no wealthy 
churches that are a part of our 
network.”

To address the shortfall in 
funding Voigt said, “We are ex-
ploring a lot more usage of so-
cial media, and we are looking 
for assistance from professional 
fundraisers to give us guidance 
and help.”

To support Help-By-Phone, 
contact Executive Director Lois 
Jones, P.O. Box 324, Riverdale, 
MD 20738, 301-441-3769, or 
board president Marsha Voigt,  
mlvoigt@verizon.net, 301-925-
7220.

FOOD PANTRY continued from page 1

ERHS Concert
On December 5

The Eleanor Roosevelt High 
School (ERHS) band program 
will present a concert on Thurs-
day, December 5 at 7 p.m. in the 
school auditorium. The program 
will feature the symphonic band, 
concert band and percussion en-
semble under the direction of 
Rachel Zephir. The concert is free 
and open to the public.

On Thursday, December 12, 
the ERHS wind ensemble and 
chamber groups will perform at 
the Peabody Conservatory in Bal-
timore at 7:30 p.m. The concert 
will be a preview of the program 
they are taking to the Midwest 
Clinic in Chicago later in De-
cember, and it is a fundraiser 
to help pay for the trip. Tickets 
are available at the door or in 
advance through Eventbrite. For 
more information, visit erhsbands.
weebly.com.

mailto:mlvoigt@verizon.net
http://erhsbands.weebly.com
http://erhsbands.weebly.com

